CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP

Minutes of a Meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on Monday 11 December 2006 at 10.00 am at Barrow Town Hall.

PRESENT

Mr J Richardson - Cumbria County Council (Chairman)
Mr R Bloxham - Carlisle City Council

 Mr A Holliday - Copeland Borough Council

Mr D Kemp - Allerdale Borough Council

Mr B Metz - Eden District Council

Mr D Roberts - Barrow Borough Council 

Mr I Stewart - Cumbria County Council

Mrs B Woof - South Lakeland District Council

Also in Attendance:

Ms N Ball
-
Envirolink Northwest

Mr N Christian
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr L Conway
-
South Lakeland District Council

Mr R Denby
-
Allerdale Borough Council

Ms W Ferry
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr M Gardner
-
Carlisle City Council

Mr G Harrison
-
Cumbria County Council

Ms L Jeffers
-
Envirolink Northwest

Ms B Jones
-
Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership Project Officer


Mr R Kitchen
-
South Lakeland District Council

Mr I F Laird
-
Barrow Borough Council

Mr C Pickering
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr J Storey
-
Cumbria County Council

Ms K Williamson
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr E Yates
-
Eden District Council

1. apologies for absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Mr J Askew (Allerdale Borough Council) and it was noted that Mr D Kemp was taking his place at this meeting.  Apologies had also been received from Ms M Graham (Northwest Waste Forum) and Mr R Watson (GONW).  It was noted that Mr D Roberts would be representing Barrow Borough Council at this and future meetings of the Strategic Waste Partnership.

2. disclosures of interest

Mr Bloxham, Mr Holliday, Mr Kemp, Mr Metz, Mr Richardson, Mr Roberts, Mr Stewart and Mrs Woof declared a personal interest in all items of business on the agenda that affected their respective local authorities.  

3. minutes

AGREED,
that the minutes of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership meeting held on 16 October 2006 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

4. minutes of officer group meeting

Mr Christian presented the minutes of the Officer Group Meeting held on 7 November 2006 and advised that all significant matters arising from them were covered by other items on the agenda for this meeting of the Strategic Waste Partnership.

AGREED,
that the minutes of the Officer Group Meeting held on 7 November 2006 be received.

5. CUMBRIA SCRUTINY NETWORK

Mr Harrison reported that Cumbria Scrutiny Network had requested a meeting with representatives of the Strategic Waste Partnership on 17 January 2007.  He also referred to a letter from a member of Barrow Borough Council to Chief Executives of the local authorities involved in the Waste Partnership, covering scrutiny issues.  Members discussed the issues raised and noted that the Chief Executive of Eden District Council was drafting a reply on behalf of the Waste Partnership.

6. STRATEGIC PARTNER UPDATE

Mr Pickering reported that the appointment of the preferred bidder had been given further consideration at the November meeting of the County Council.  A proposal to defer this decision on the basis of its implications for the County Council’s budget had been debated and voted upon, but it had been decided that the process should move forward to final negotiations with Shanks.  A letter had been sent to the unsuccessful bidder, giving the reasons for the decision, but no reply had been received as yet.  Officers would report back to the Strategic Waste Partnership in due course.

Members discussed future requirements for waste treatment plants, noting that rail links were an important consideration in the search for a suitable site, which also had to be done in accordance with the County Council’s Minerals and Waste Strategy.  It was suggested that a return visit to the Shanks operated site in Dumfries and Galloway could be useful now that it was in operation.  Mr Harrison hoped that it would be possible to organise a visit in January.

Members referred to some Parish Councils’ concerns that a waste treatment plant could be located in their area.  It was requested that the County Council liaise with District Council Planners as soon as any sites had been specifically identified, to avoid proposals becoming public knowledge before the relevant local authorities were aware of them.  However it was noted that commercial confidentiality might be a factor governing the timing of local authority involvement.  

AGREED, 
that the update be noted.

7. waste performance and efficiency grant 2007/08 – the local area agreement and implications for lats management

Mr Christian presented a report setting out the following proposals for spending the pooled Waste Performance Efficiency Grant (WPEG) in 2007/08.  It was noted that, for the first time in the three years of the fund, the cost of proposed projects exceeded the money available: -

Waste Performance and Efficiency Grant 2007/08: Spending Proposals

Capital

(£’s)
Revenue

(£’s)
Additional biodegradable waste diverted from landfill
Annual LATS gain (£150 per tonne)

Allerdale
76,000
33,000
600t
£90,000

Barrow
-
35,000
-
-

Carlisle
25,000
100,441
-
-

Copeland
TBA
55,000
230
£34,500

Eden
5,000
10,000
-
-

SLDC
400,000
180,000
5000
£750,000

Joint Programmes
-
90,500



TOTALS
506,000
503,941
5830t
£874,500

WPEG Allocation
504,093
504,093



WPEG Remaining
1907
-152



It was noted that, after the first six months of 2006/07, the ‘LATS balance’ was ‘in credit’ by approximately 3,000 tonnes.  This credit was expected to decrease in the second half of the year as garden waste collections reduced, but a LATS deficit at the end of the year was unlikely and the position was further cushioned by the balance of 3,575 tonnes carried forward from 2005/06.

The report explained that the Local Area Agreement (LAA), which was due to commence in 2007, involved targets for recycling and composting municipal waste.  If targets were met, a £15 million Performance Reward Grant would be awarded and a ‘Pump Priming Grant’ was also available to assist in meeting agreed targets.

Government had recently advised that municipal waste growth in the North West was projected to be 1.5% per annum, but, given the recent fall in waste growth in Cumbria, it was possible that the rate of growth in the County could be less than this.  Through the LAA, GONW were proposing the adoption of a waste prevention target for household waste of –1% per annum.  The report set out the impact of waste growth of 1.5%, 0% and –1% (for household waste) on the LATS balance, taking into account the impact of WPEG spending and development of recycling at Household Waste Recycling Centres.

The LAA involved ‘stretched’ targets for municipal waste recycling/composting (combined).  The report included a table (set out below) proposing ‘unstretched’ and ‘stretched’ targets for each year of the agreement.  The ‘unstretched’ targets assumed no further expenditure beyond WPEG spending and planned enhancements to Household Waste Recycling Centres.  The ‘stretched’ targets were achieved by recycling/composting an increasing proportion of the commercial waste that was already collected and landfilled (reducing commercial waste landfill from approximately 20,500 tonnes in 2006/07 to 9,000 tonnes in 2011/12).

Proposed Local Area Agreement ‘unstretched’ and ‘stretched’ targets (% municipal waste recycled and composted) with the additional commercial waste tonnage diverted from landfill each year to achieve them and the resulting LATS balance.


2007/08
2008/09
2009/10
2010/11
2011/12

‘Unstretched’ target
31%
33.5%
34.5%
34.5%
34.5%

Diverted tonnage
4,657
7,981
2,719
-547*
-542

LATS balance**
-2,573
-11,853
-28,356
-39,837
-51,324

‘Stretched’ target
33%
37%
40%
43%
46%

Diverted tonnage
10,157
13,437
10,142
8,825
10,763

LATS balance**
2,927
-897
-9,997
-12,087
-12,267

* negative due to the effect of waste growth.

**negative figures indicate LATS ‘deficit’.

The report also included a table (set out below), which proposed ‘aspirational’ targets that went beyond the LAA ‘stretch’ and would achieve LATS balance up to the year 2011/12, if household waste growth were reduced by 1% per annum.

Proposed ‘aspirational’ targets (% municipal waste recycled and composted) with the household waste tonnage diverted from landfill each year to achieve them and a zero LATS balance.


2007/08
2008/09
2009/10
2010/11
2011/12

‘Aspirational’ target
33%
37%
43%
46%
50%

Diverted tonnage

897
9,997
12,087
12,267

LATS balance
2,927
0
0
0
0

This Strategy would have the additional benefit of reducing the capacity of waste treatment plant required from 2011/12 onwards to 150,000 tonnes.

Members were advised that Pump Priming Grant had been applied for to assist in the development of commercial waste recycling/composting.  The Steering Group discussed the problems and costs for local authorities in recycling commercial waste, together with the possibility of encouraging the Government to apply LATS charges to this waste.  It was agreed that clarification should be sought from DEFRA and included in a further report.

AGREED, 
that

(1) the progress that has been made in allocating the WPEG in 2007/08 be noted;

(2) the waste prevention targets of reducing waste per head (BVPI 84) by 1% per annum be endorsed;

(3) the proposed Local Area Agreement ‘unstretched’ and ‘stretched’ targets and aspirational targets for municipal waste recycling and composting set out in the tables above be endorsed;

(4) the proposal to divert commercial waste from landfill by recycling and composting it, and the application for £90,000 of Pump Priming Grant in the LAA process to assist in doing so be endorsed;

(5) it be noted that the Waste Performance and Efficiency Grant will be centrally pooled with other funding streams;

(6) Officers seek guidance from DEFRA on issues affecting the recycling of commercial waste and report back to the Steering Group.

8. bvpi 84(a) landfill allowance trading scheme update

Mr Christian submitted an interim report on an investigation into total household waste collected per head of population for Cumbrian Districts.  Members were reminded that this work had been undertaken following a request from the Cumbria Chief Executives’ Committee that the Strategic Waste Partnership investigate Cumbria’s poor performance in relation to the total household waste performance indicator BVPI 84a.

The interim report suggested several potential underlying causes for the high Cumbrian BVPI 84a waste arisings as follows: -

· ‘Contamination’ of domestic waste with commercial waste from under estimation of commercial waste arisings with (co-mingled) domestic waste, from tourist waste arising with street cleaning and from commercial premises with waste collected as domestic waste

· Very high waste arising at HWRC sites in several Cumbrian Districts (compared to the best performing English Authorities), which could may be attributable in some part to commercial waste arising

· Very high levels of green waste arising in some districts (both at the kerbside and at HWRC sites) and high levels of street sweepings (leaves, debris) in rural areas

· Potential inclusion of waste such as from fly tipping and gully sweeping that may be excluded from the ‘household’ waste definitions.

Further action was suggested to establish the reasons for the high level of household waste arising and it was noted that a number of companies would be invited to tender for the work involved.  

Members referred to some variations between figures in the interim report and the records held by District Councils.  The issues of home composting, the classification of grass cuttings from parks, and green waste in general were also raised.  It was agreed that clarification of these recycling issues should be included in the final report and members were also asked to give Mr Christian details of variations between District Councils’ figures and those quoted in the interim report.

9. cumbria recyclate/reprocessor gap analysis study proposal

Ms Williamson presented a report outlining a proposal for a gap analysis of recyclate/reprocessor activity in Cumbria.  Members were reminded that the Clean Merseyside Centre, on behalf of the Strategic Waste Partnership, had commissioned work to map Cumbria’s recycling and reprocessing industry and to inform the development of the Waste Management Strategy and negotiations with the future waste treatment provider on the development of a local materials marketing company.  The results of this research had been presented to the Partnership Board in April 2006.  These had revealed that the collection, bulking and reprocessing of recyclates was worth between £4.6 million and £6.8 million to organisations in Cumbria, with a further economic benefit through spending in the local communities of between £2 million and £3 million.  Therefore it appeared that there would be a high economic value to the local economy in retaining recyclates in the local area.  

It was suggested that steps should now be taken to identify gaps in recyclate and reprocessing service provision within the County and to determine what was required to ensure a dynamic local recyclate market for the benefit of the local economy.  Envirolink North West had offered to commission this research at no cost to the Partnership.  The research would also include an update on current recycling and reprocessing provision in Cumbria.  

It was also noted that a Steering Group chaired by Impact Housing and Home Appliances was working towards developing the potential for a resource recovery park based in West Cumbria.  Gap analysis research would help with the development and sustainability of this facility.

A member referred to the significant cost of recycling and the level of support from the public sector to the private sector that this represented.  Mr Pickering suggested that further information on this, amongst other statistics, could be included in an annual report, which could be produced on behalf of the Partnership and made available to the public.

AGREED, 
that Envirolink (Remade North West) commission gap analysis research of recyclate/reprocessor activity in Cumbria.

10. any other business

Items to be considered at Future Meetings of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership

It was agreed that the following topics should be considered at future meetings of the Waste Partnership: -

· WPEG Pooling

· Local Area Agreement

· Presentation/Progress Report from Recycling Ranger

· HWRC Replacements

In reply to Members’ questions, Mr Harrison provided an update on potential HWRC sites currently being investigated in Copeland and Carlisle.

11. future meetings

The Steering Group discussed the advantages of holding future meetings at a single, more central location within the County.  Frenchfield Pavilion, near Penrith, was suggested as a potential permanent venue for future meetings. It was agreed that the next meeting would be held there and its suitability as a venue for all future meetings could then be considered.  It was also agreed that a schedule of suggested dates for future meetings would be considered at the next meeting.

AGREED, 
that the next meeting be held at Frenchfield Pavilion on 17 January 2007, starting at 1.00pm.

The meeting closed at 12.15pm

(JS/KAT)

